Greater Nottingham Cycle Development Group 

Notes 4th August 2010

1. In Attendance

Andrew Martin, Pedals; Chris Carter, City Council; John Cutler, CTC; Matt Easter, Sustrans; Paul Hillier, Notts County Council; Hugh McClintock, Pedals; Keith Morgan, City Council; Gary Smerdon-White, GNTP &  RideWise; Arthur Williams, Pedals.

2. Apologies

Received from: Nicola Jones, Sustrans; Adrian Juffs, RideWise: Leona Scurr, Notts Police. Matt said it was unlikely Nicola would be attending now she had more projects in Lincolnshire. CDG asked that our thanks be passed on to Nicola for the excellent work she has done for us particularly in helping develop the relationship with Sustrans. 

3. Implications of City and County Funding Cuts

Both Councils had a 25% cut in funding this year although road maintenance and footways allocations were not cut by central government - likely impacts on cycling :-

· Risk of less safe roads

· Longer timescales to complete commuter corridors

· Less money for small scale schemes in City and County

· Less promotional activity especially GNTP

· Possibly less partnership activities and events

In addition emda funding will not be available from hereon.

It would be important going forward to link cycling investment to enabling Carbon Emissions Reduction, Employment and Skills, business support and to ensure VfM.

The City Scrutiny Committee had asked to review cycling and safety programmes on 25th October. It was agreed that a joint presentation might be useful:-

· Sustrans – best practice findings

· GNTP/RideWise smarter choices initiatives round up

· Pedals – conclusions and challenges going forward

4. Cycling England – Making a Cycling Town

The Cycling England DVD was viewed and some of the findings discussed. BikeAbility and improved cycle facilities were a recurring factor as was business support. Matt offered to pull together the key conclusions overall. Gary mentioned the second-hand cycle swap-shop at Aylesbury and suggested we might try this in ‘go without your car week’. Gary would speak to Murat. 
5. GN Strategic Cycle Network

Keith provided the updated map – Paul’s feedback is still outstanding but all were asked to provide comments back to Keith. 
Keith has been in discussions with Broxtowe re linking Nutbrook Trail, Wollaton Park, Bramcote and Erewash. In addition potential for Broxtowe to improve infrastructure into the university is to be followed-up by Keith. There was discussion around potential routes to the east of Attenborough and the Flood Defence schemes – however it was not clear what could be possible post construction.

The following additions are needed (Keith to work with Paul)

5.1. County Routes to the east and around Hucknall

5.2. NCN 6 re-aligned from Long Eaton to the Trent/BigTrack then a parallel route with Queens Road through Beeston to Broadgate for commuters

5.3. County LTP3 possibilities arising from consultations

The map proved very useful as it helped identify

· Problems in providing a north east orbital through hilly parts of Mapperley Gedling

· Gap between Stapleford and NCN67 (which Keith is working with Steve Foster at Broxtowe BC)

· Gap between West Bridgford into some parts of rural area to the south and east

· Gap in Carlton radial

An updated map will be produced prior to the next meeting (Keith)  

Funding will be a major concern. Following pots were suggested:

· A453 – HA

· World Cup Bid

· British Waterways

· EA – Flood Defences

· Growth Points

· Green Infrastructure

· LTP

· EDA

· PCTs

· On Trent

· Trent River Park

Further Workshops and CDG discussions were needed to

· See how City and County investment programmes can deliver it and how funding partners might help

· Develop ideas about strategic signage along key radials and orbitals 

· develop ideas further around NCN numbering

The County would be doing no major infrastructure changes but would be continuing to freshen up existing cycling facilities. It was considered that the best route towards righting local problems was through officers and local Councillors whereas larger matters of strategic importance should be handled through good relationships with portfolio holders. it was agreed Gary would   draft a letter making the case for cycling to Richard Jackson the County new portfolio holder. This would cover, for example

· the importance of cycling to various policies like climate change, health, congestion 

· the need to integrate cycling more strongly into the planning process

6. Cycle Forum

Feedback from the workshops was provided and will be used in LTP3 process. The event was deemed to be good but the point was rightly made that we need more new faces and it is suggested we leave the Forum to the evening in order to get more people who otherwise go on to work after the WBB. WBB was also deemed successful but CDG members would have liked a little more space to include retailers etc.

7. Maps

The  digitisation of the City and County urban area was near completion and they would hope to have data available through Travel Direct in August. Chris would work with Andy Rowe of the UCycle project to do a pilot route-finding project around NTU sites.  Rushcliffe would also like to do an update of their local routes
8. Clifton Commuter Corridor

It is possible the investment will be postponed due to public spending cuts – the cost of city centre road junctions was vey high. However the emda funding is secure. Hugh had concerns that the Queens Walk surface was very poor

9. Nottingham Station Secure Cycle Compound

The compound is open and the stands in the Porte Cochere will be dismantled but replaced with  short-term stands on Carrington St. Signage around the station was discussed and Keith will follow-up on highways elements , Gary with the station. There was some concern relating to the loss of some bikes when it first opened but it was found one was from a platform (apparently a regular occurrence as the bikes are stolen and taken on trains immediately) the other was from the compound and the thieves were apprehended at Leicester but let go as there had been no reporting of a theft and no evidence that they had stolen a bike – they just looked suspicious. Inspections of the compound are now every 30 minutes. 
N.B. Gary’s meeting with the manager on Friday was partly successful – they have Workplace Challenge posters to put up, they are keen to improve signage and will now be looking to do something reasonably soon, they are wary of taking out all the racks in the Porte Cochere and may review the plan and BTP are still after the Leicester thieves..

10. Group Rides

Gary outlined some of the rides RideWise were now doing and assured CDG that RideWise are trying to consider ways of continuing the County’s RR and GNBR.
On Rural Rides the County Council have verbally given permission for RideWise to contact ride leaders. It has previously been suggested that rides for people with disabilities and heritage rides might be considered. 

11. Respect Campaign.

AA/CTC leaflet c1983 has been redrafted by Gary and some ideas from local cyclists included. It was stressed that this was based on the rules of the road in UK at present and was for use in pamphlets and websites and aimed at local groups such as taxi and bus drivers and driving instructors CDG members were asked to comment outside the meeting. In particular links to other resources like websites with information about lights, impact of motoring offences against cyclists, driver programmes etc were needed. 
It was suggested that a next step might be to request CTC consultancy support.

12. Lenton Lane: 
the police cones which had improved the situation considerably have gone again. . Keith is to check up on the permanent proposals 
13. Highways Agency A52 Bramcote to QMC Island capacity scheme 

The non-motorised possibilities are not in HA plans. This is a big set-back but it was suggested GNTP, RideWise and Pedals should object on two levels – to the project managers on the scheme details and to the HA Board and Executive to complain about their lack of delivery of their sustainability policies.
14. Matters Arising from other meetings
14.1. Pedals wish list for Nottingham 

Has been passed to Keith for checking - Andrew mentioned some additional proposals from an acquaintance. There are 3 or 4 items on that list and Keith agreed to  look at them and incorporate them into the main list if appropriate.
14.2. National Cycle Rail Awards Ceremony

CDG to work with EMT (who have the same owners as SW Trains) to develop good relations and place higher value of cycling. Gary/Chris
14.3. Rushcliffe Environmental Partnership funding for Green Travel

Paul Phillips awaited re opportunity to fund a RideWise project
14.4. The Trent Bridge and Castle Marina Link Signage

Keith understands the work is being done
14.5. Riding on Pavements 

Spots where this is prevalent where improvements could be made to increase the cyclists’ safety off pavement (Keith). 

· Sherwood Shops (a Mansfield Street alternative was mentioned)
· Exchange Walk

· Canal St – new road layouts will soon start to reduce this problem.
· Junction of Woodborough Road and Huntingdon St.

· London Road outside emda
14.6. Motorists ignoring Double Yellow Lines on advisory cycle lanes. 

The road outside Games Workshop would be considered as part of next year’s UCycle support programme (Keith)
14.7. On-street signage on main cross city cycle routes

Consideration would be given to improvement of the signage with the Sustrans/NTU driven infrastructure improvements. Care would be needed to avoid clutter whilst providing important signage - Chris

14.8. Cycling for people with disabilities. 
Pedals are meeting with the Nottingham Disabilities group 

14.9. Cambridge Innovatory Cycle Lane

There were some questions which we were not clear about the answers to – Keith to investigate

15. Any Other Business

15.1. Chris C  agreed to find the status of the City’s pothole repair programme

15.2. There was some concern about the legality of some ASL’s e.g. southbound on Maid Marion Way. It was agreed ASL’s were very beneficial and the most important thing was to keep them and get more people to understand why they help.
16. Agenda and date of next meeting

Next meeting 13th October 2010 2pm at City Council Loxley House. 

